Frequently asked questions about Special Educational Needs

	Question
	Answer

	How does Victoria Road Primary School identify if my child needs extra help?


	At Victoria Road Primary School we aim to provide all children with a broad and balanced curriculum through high quality teaching, and exciting themed topics.  We aim to take into account the needs of all learners and adapt our curriculum and teaching accordingly.  

Each class has a teacher, supported by a teaching assistant and therefore is able to quickly identify any requirements for additional support on an ongoing basis throughout the year. This takes place as the teacher makes on-going assessments at the end of lessons, formally at the end of terms and topics studied. The progress each child makes is discussed regularly in pupil progress meetings with senior leaders and during parent’s evenings with you.  If your child is not making the expected progress this will be discussed with you and it will be decided if your child requires additional support.  At this point a pupil profile maybe created for your child with specific targets for your child, school and you to be working on.

	What should I do if I think my child may have Special

Educational Needs?
	If you feel that your child requires additional support the first person to talk to is your child’s class teacher who will listen to your concerns and explain the next steps for your child.  Mrs S Rogers our SENCO co-ordinates the plans for all children who receive SEN support and she can be contacted through the school office.

	How will school support my child?
	All teachers are teachers of children with SEND. All teachers plan to include everyone in their lessons and work is provided at the appropriate level for children to access their learning and to make good progress.  Children can be supported in a variety of ways including:
· Resources

· By a friend – peer to peer teaching

· Within a group 

· By a teaching assistant or another adult within the classroom

· Through the use of ICT

If your child needs additional support through an external agency then school will work closely with professionals to ensure that your child has the programme of support that they need in order for them to make progress.  School will make referral to external agencies after discussion with you and you have given consent for this to happen.  
Pupil progress meetings held every term identify if your child requires additional support and Mrs S Rogers will coordinate the interventions that happen across school.  These interventions are reviewed monthly to ensure your child is on the right programme and the intervention is helping your child.

	Who else could work with my child to support them in making progress?
What specialism services, experience, training and support are available at or accessed by Victoria Road Primary School

	Senior leaders, teachers and teaching assistants are highly skilled in meeting the individual learning, behavioural and social needs of our children.   As a school we have an ELSA (Emotional Literacy Support Assistant) and Family Support Worker, so we can offer specialised support for social and emotional needs and offer indivdualised programmes to our children.  Our school has a very effective Continuing Professional Development (CPD) programme to ensure training is up-to-date and relevant. The school also accesses a range of specialist services including: 

ADHD team

Autism Team   

Acorns programme

Behaviour Consultant

Children’s Centre

Child and adolescent mental health (CAMHS),

Educational Psychologists 

Educational Welfare Officer
IES
Family Support Worker 

Occupational Therapist

Outreach support from Specialist School

Pediatricians
Parent Partnership 

Physiotherapists

SEN Team

School Nurse  

Social Services 

Speech and Language Therapist 
Team Teach

Volunteer Reader Scheme

Police Community Support Officers

Early Years Support Team

Specialist teacher for the Hearing Impaired

Specialist teacher for the Visually  Impaired

	How will the curriculum be matched to my child’s needs?
	Our curriculum is based on the National Curriculum and taught to the children through topics.  Our three key drivers listed below underpin our curriculum, ethos and are taught through all subjects throughout the year:

· Health and Wellbeing

· The Global Community

· Possibilities

Teachers will plan lessons that support all learners and the different ways that children learn to ensure all children can access each subject in meaningful and purposeful way.   We value both academic and social and emotional progress at our core ethos and we take the time within our curriculum to nurture and inspire our children for their future lives.

	How will I know if my child is doing well and how will you help me to support my child’s learning?
	At Victoria Road Primary School we believe the relationship between school and home is key to developing successful learners.  We are a welcoming school and pride ourselves on our good communication with our parents. You are able to speak with teachers on a daily basis on the playground before and after school. You can also ask for an appointment to speak with your child’s class teacher or the SENCO at a mutually convenient time. There are termly parent evenings and you will receive a report about your child’s progress at each of these meetings.  This report will explain whether your child is above, on or below age related expectations and also share the amount of progress they have made that term. We will always ask to see you if we have any concerns about your child’s progress.

We believe it is important for children to read at home with you and we ask for their diaries to be filled in at least three times per week but recommend that children read every night.  We also encourage you to support your child in learning basic numeracy facts such as telling the time and their times tables.  

Each year we send home a leaflet with ideas to help your child learn which are age appropriate for their key stage.

	What support will there be for my child’s overall well being?
	We pride ourselves on how we promote children’s well-being and emotional health at Victoria Road Primary School. Well being for all members of the Victoria Road family is one of our fundamental beliefs and underpins our whole ethos.  Our school motto Nurture, Inspire and Accomplish shows the importance we place upon our family ethos.  Through our school house system the children all work together across the school on a regular basis and this helps to develop confidence and self esteem as well as relationships outside their peer groups.  
At Victoria Road Primary School we employ a family support worker (3 days per week) who works closely with the teachers and SENCO to identify any children who need additional support for social and emotional needs.  Children can attend 1:1 sessions, and group sessions within our Nurture room called Acorns, on a weekly basis for specific amount of weeks or until that additional support is no longer needed.  Children also can access support via the ELSA – these sessions are tailored to the needs of the individual and based on discussion with parents, the child and teaching staff.
The school offers a wide variety of pastoral support for pupils who encountering emotional difficulties, including: 

· Teachers and Teaching Assistants readily available to discuss issues and concerns 
· Clubs and extra adult supervision from Teaching Assistants and Senior Leaders at lunchtime to support children who find this time challenging and need an alternative provision. 
· Attendance officer and FSW who support in making sure your child attends school.

· If a pupil has a medical need then a detailed Health Care Plan is compiled with support from the School Nurse or relevant professional in consultation with parents/carers. 
· All staff are trained in first aid and in agreement with parents/carers medicines are administered in school but only where a signed medical consent form is in place to ensure the safety of both child and staff member.

· A number of staff are trained on how to use a defibrillator and school has one on the premises. 
· Positive handling is used as a last resort to support a child’s behaviour and only when the child is putting themselves or others at risk.  
· Training is sought from our School Nurse or relevant medical need, e.g. Epi pen 

	What training are the staff supporting children and young people with SEND had or are having?
	Continual Professional Development (CPD) for all staff is ongoing and we have accessed training on a wide range of SEND including:
· Autism

· ADHD

· Attachment

· Speech and Language

· First Aid

· Social and Communication Needs

· Physical disabilities
· Makaton training 

· Team Teach Training

· Mental Health and Well Being

· Mental Health First Aid
· ELSA
All staff access CPD throughout the year and this reviewed according to the needs of our children

	How does the school consult with and involve children with SEND in planning and reviewing their education?
	Your child will be written SMART targets – these targets will be specific, measurable, achievable, relevant and time bound. Targets will be reviewed on a regular basis (at least once a half term) with your child and changed when necessary or completed.  Your child will be aware of their individual targets and these will be shared with you.
Longer term targets that are written for children on Education and Health Care Plan (EHC) are shared with children and their parents during an annual review. These are sent to the Local Authority to be agreed.  EHC and statements are coordinated by Mrs S Rogers (SENCO) and she will work with you on these.

	How will my child be included in activities outside the classroom including school trips?
	At Victoria Road Primary School we aim to include all children with every part of the curriculum including activities outside of the classroom.  If your child is going on a school trip a thorough risk assessment and pre visit will have been undertaken and all needs will have been assessed and catered for in the way which is best and safest for your child.  Parents are asked to give generic permission for their child to participate in activities or visit local amenities in support of the curriculum

	How accessible is Victoria Road Primary School?
	Victoria Road Primary School is on one single level so is accessible for all.

	How will Victoria Road Primary School prepare and support my child to join the school and then transfer to a new

school?
	Parents are welcome to arrange an appointment to visit Victoria Road Primary School for a guided tour and to learn more about our school. Before your child starts school at Victoria Road Primary School you will be invited to an open afternoon to meet the reception teacher and meet other key members of staff.  We will liaise with your child’s nursery to share information and your child’s learning journey so far.   We also make home visits in order for you to ask any further questions and meet the teacher again as your child starts school.

Transferring to high school can be both an exciting but a worrying time.  We will arrange transition visits to your child’s high school, hold meetings with key professionals and your child’s high school and share all information with the high school SENCO and Head of Year.  Transition meetings will be held after your child’s place at high school has been sorted by the local council.  We also work very closely with learning mentors to ensure the transition is as smooth as possible for you and your child,

	How is the decision made about what type and how much support my child will receive?
	The class teacher decides on a daily basis what support your child may need within lessons and places the support of themselves or a teaching assistant with groups of children for lessons.  If your child needs additional support then the school will allocate interventions to your child which may be on 1:1 basis or within a group either within the classroom or through withdrawal into an intervention group.
If it is felt that your child needs further support then school may decide with your consent to apply for further assessments of your child’s needs from other professionals.  Once this advice has been received the SENCO and Headteacher may decide to apply for additional support from the local authority through and Education Health Care Plan.  This may mean that an additional adult or services can be brought in to school to further support your child’s needs.

	How are parents involved in school? How can I be involved?


	We believe the partnership and involvement with parents is key to ensuring your child is happy and making the most progress possible while at our school.  You are welcome to discuss any concerns or worries with your class teacher when they are on the playground every morning or arrange an appointment after school.  We want you to be involved in reviewing and setting new targets for your child.  If we need to involve other professionals and agencies it is important that you meet and discuss your child both at home and in school so we have the complete picture of your child’s needs.

	Who can I contact for further information?
	If you have any worries or concerns about your child’s education or their social and emotional needs please do not hesitate to speak to the class teacher as your first point of call.

If you require further information about SEND and the support your child is receiving in school please contact Mrs S rogers (SENCO) through the school office.

If you want to talk about additional services you may want to access for support outside of school please speak to Mrs J Munro or Mrs Clayton (Family Support worker) who will be happy to help with any advice they can give.
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